
Dukes County Commission
Minutes
Wednesday, April 9, 2014
5:00P.M.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Present:
Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Chair Lenny Jason, Vice Chair – Leon Brathwaite, Tristan Israel, Melinda Loberg, Christine Todd, Tom Hallahan and *John Alley
*John Alley left early

County Staff: Noreen Mavro Flanders – Treasurer, Connie Andrade – Administrative Assistant to the County Manager
Others: Joanie Ames – MVTV, Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Management Director, Karen Kukolich – Dukes County Health Council (DCHC), Chris Kennedy – Trustees of the Reservation, Rick Dwyer – Trustees of the Reservation, Karen Achille – MV Center for Living, Kim Elias – MV Airport Asst. to Management, Liz Argo – CVEC, Norm Perry – MV Airport Commission, Deb Potter – Asst. Manager MV Airport, Kathleen Samways – Healthy Aging Task Force (HATF) Tad Crawford – DCHC, Benjamin Hall – MV Airport Commission, Michael McCormick - Dukes County Sheriff, Peter Cabana – CVEC, Olivia Hull – MV Gazette, Julie Fay – DCHC, Beth Tessmer – Resident, Ted Stanley - Resident.
The meeting was called to order at 5:02PM.
Minutes:
The following minutes were presented for approval: 12-11-13, 2-12-14, and 3-12-14
Christine/Tristan made a motion to approve the DCC minutes of 12-11-13. So voted. Lenny yes, Leon yes, Tristan yes, Melinda yes, Christine yes, Tom yes and John abstain. Motion carries.
Tom/Christine made a motion to approve the DCC minutes of 2-12-14. So voted. Lenny yes, Leon yes, Tristan yes, John yes, Christine yes, Tom yes and Melinda abstain. Motion carries.
Tom/Christine made a motion to approve the DCC minutes of 3-12-14. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Appointments Dukes County Health Council:
Lenny said for re-appointments we have the following: Cindy Doyle, Angie Grant, Paddy Moore, Joyce Tucker, David Caron, James Ferriter, Trudy Carter. New members are: Tad Crawford, Patsy McCormack, Chris Knowles, Gary Coogley, Judy Jones, Karen Kukolich, Gail O’Brien, Julie Fay, Mary Holmes, Dan Pesch, Terry Young and Hadley Antik.  
Tristan/Melinda made a motion to approve the Dukes County Health Council appointees for a two year term as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Appointments - Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission:

Christine said she has given this a lot of thought and decided to request to be a write-in candidate for the Airport Commission. She believes she could bring a fresh approach to the Airport Commission and has no agenda other than to make sure the Airport is run smoothly. Tristan said the people on the list should be nominated. He would prefer to hear people nominate the candidates. Tristan believes that the DCC can nominate anybody. Tom said the Administrative Code should dictate how the elections are run but our Administrative Code does not address it. Leon said the past practice is to submit an application within the deadline date and he would’ve submitted an application too.  He asked the DCC if they wanted to postpone the vote to see if anyone else is interested in applying. Christine said when she was elected as a Dukes County Commissioner last year, the deadline had come and gone and she was a write in candidate then. So the practice that the DCC would be doing tonight would be consistent with what is done to elect County Commissioners. This process is acceptable in any town election. John said we all voted on a process, if you are interested in serving on the Dukes County Health Council or Airport Commission you have to submit a letter of interest before the cut off time. If the people do that, then they are on the ballot. John said the DCC set up a procedure to do things and this is the way we have adopted the procedure. Tom said write-in candidacy is different and neither the Secretary of State nor the Attorney General’s Office has anything to say against it. So write in candidates are allowed. The DCC agreed to allow write-in candidates for the Airport Commission. Tristan said he is not going to vote for any of the incumbents because he watched their meeting in January and he was appalled at the way the meeting was run, appalled at the process and appalled at the Airport’s Council. This has nothing to do with the facts of the case; it’s all about the process. Tom said according to the Open Meeting Law Chapter 30A Section 22B no vote can be on a secret ballot, so everyone needs to sign their ballots and then the Chair person has to read how each individual voted, according to the Open Meeting Law. Lenny asked if any of the DCC wanted to interview the applicants. Melinda said it has been past practice. The DCC agreed to allow the Airport Commission candidates to speak before the vote. 
· John Alley seeks reappointment to the Airport Commission. In the past few years, the Airport has made significant improvements to its infrastructure including new runways, ramps and safety equipment and is in the process of a master plan update.  They are also about to embark on the construction of a new ARF (Airport Rescue and Fire) building. A contract has been awarded and in the future, work can begin. All this has been done with an infusion of grant money from the FAA and the State. The Airport is the 3rd or 4th busiest in the State and is pace to gross over a half a million dollars this year. The Airport has been profitable over the last few years primarily because of the revolving fund status and has not been a drain on County resources, but in fact, provides needed revenue to the County. MV Airport has paid back all loan funds necessary to build the new terminal the last payment will be put in escrow in the 2015 budget. They have received more than 20 million in grant monies in the last seven years. They have a business park that makes about three million in yearly rental fees. Ninety nine percent of the initial infrastructure was paid for by the Massachusetts Aeronautics Commission and the salaries are in line with other area airports. Management deserves the credit for success. MV Airport and the County in his opinion could not cooperate in other financial matters that could be a win win for both of them. The key word is cooperate not bicker. We all have our personal opinions on subjects and he respects that right but when you are a member of a board you must be careful not to let what people believe to be true and cloud actual facts without knowing all the facts, your opinions on this matter I submit are not valid reasons why I should not be reappointed to the Airport. He is proud of what he has been able to accomplish. 
· Benjamin Hall seeks reappointment to the MV Airport Commission. He has served for one term. It is a tremendous honor to have served, it’s given him an opportunity to learn how difficult an operation the Airport is, and how many layers of regulations and law apply to the interaction that takes place over at the Airport. There are Federal mandates from the FAA, there are Federal mandates from the Drug Free Work Act, and there are Federal mandates of all types, rules and regulations in a large binder that gives you an education about it. Then there are the State mandates and the local relationships that have been troubled between the County and the Airport for a long time. He sees it as his job to try to avoid the needless and wasteful bickering that has taken place about Airport funds, how a bill gets paid and is an Airport Employee a County Employee or is he an Airport employee. There have been so many needless issues that come up on a constant basis that sap resources from the public; so much money is wasted on attorneys for both sides. Hundreds of thousands of dollars that could go to providing affordable housing for our community, he has seen just get wasted away. There are opportunities to try to bring both boards closer together, and it’s not your Board necessarily, its people in the County under your control, elected officials that have put in their two cents and have kind of interfered with the process, it’s just needless and wasteful. He hates to see a misimpression that the Airport Commission is somehow broken that it needs to be reconstituted because he does not see that as necessary. John Alley has been over there, he has been a repository that we rely on and have relied on every single time the AC meets. John has the history of the Airport that is essential to making decisions. Ben said he’s the new guy over there, other people have come and gone in the interim and he has just started to feel like he got his legs underneath him. He has spent about a 100 or more hours preparing a personnel manual for Airport employees and has dedicated himself to try to bridge the gap when a problem became apparent.  The County had a personnel bylaw and there was an impression that there wasn’t a manual for employees over at the Airport. Having seen that issue, he brought attention to it and was appointed by John to become a one man committee to try to draft something. That was done and given to the Airport’s attorney and they are working on it and are very close to being complete. He knows there’s been an impression out there that there’s not been a lot of polices but that’s not true. The policies exist and now they are being brought together in one place so everybody in the public can open up the manual and see how things are dealt with over at the Airport. He is asking to be reappointed but if you don’t that’s your decision. But he is concerned about an impression of good government. He doesn’t want the public to think that the County Commission is kicking people off the Board and appointing people different people because there’s an impression of employee related controversy. A lot of the facts can’t be brought out into the public because it’s against employee rules and regulations, privacy concerns, HIPPA regulations, a whole host of protective concerns. Those decisions will be made based on an impression of facts that may or may not be true. So it’s his hope that the DCC will reappoint him and John. He hopes that whoever gets appointed keeps in mind that when they are sitting for AC they have a fiduciary duty to protect the Airport, its finances and its employees.

· Richard Michelson said he is a formal employee of the Airport with approximately 15 years of experience and eleven years of experience as an Operations Specialist at this Airport. He is seeking to be appointed. About five or six years ago he was thinking about what he could do in his spare time and felt like he wanted to give something back to the Airport and to the community. He feels it would be a good opportunity to try to get appointed to the AC. He believes there needs to be a fresh approach on the AC. He believes there needs to be more cooperation between the Commissioners including relationship building and that some of the relationships at the Airport has crumbled. Relationships with the County, the County Administration, the DCC and things that will come to light with employee relations at the Airport in reference to employees being fired, hearings and the process being flawed.  Three other employees have additionally filed Unfair Labor Practices against the Airport Management. Where there’s smoke there’s fire, it’s not just one incident, there’s other incidents there. He truly believes that there needs to be some outreach for the AC, especially now to different facets in the Airport community. The Airport tenants, the airport terminal tenants, the Airport hangar tenants, the Airport tenants for the Business Park. He believes there is a drop off of communication and good will. Rich believes that needs to be re-established and would really like to be a part of all this in cooperation with the existing Airport Commission. 
John Alley asked Lenny to read a response to the letter that the DCC had sent to the Airport Commission. Tristan said it has nothing to do with the nomination process and should be addressed after the voting. Tom also wanted to clarify the comment Ben Hall made about the County spending hundreds of thousands of dollars on lawyers. That has not happened at the County but if the Airport has spent this much it would be a really important issue to bring back to DCC and find out what the roots are for spending that much money. This is the first that he’s heard of that. 
The County Commissioners voted by ballot.

Martina read the ballot votes, they are as follows. 
Lenny voted for John Alley and Rich Michelson

John voted for John Alley

Christine voted for Christine Todd and Rich Michelson

Leon for John Alley and Benjamin Hall

Melinda voted for Christine Todd and Rich Michelson
Tom voted for Christine Todd and Rich Michelson 
Tristan voted for Christine Todd and Rich Michelson

Total Votes are as follows:

Christine Todd - 4 votes

Rich Michelson - 4 votes

John Alley - 3 votes

Ben Hall - 1 vote

The two new Airport Commissioners are Christine Todd and Rich Michelson

Steamship Authority (SSA) Update – Marc Hanover

Marc Hanover gave an update on the projects the Steamship Authority is working on. The SSA is getting ready to purchase a new ferry and is in the process of remodeling the Woods Hole Terminal. 
CVEC – Net Metering Credits Offer – Presentation:

Liz Argo gave the DCC an update on CVEC’s Net Metering Credits projects. Cape Light Compact has decided to use renewable energy and they will be moving forward on renewable energy through the Green Community Act and Virtual Net Metering. A discussion was held. Martina said that the County is not using all of their allotted net metering credits so if the County added another building it would not be an issue. Martina asked Liz to send the letter electronically for her to review before the DCC signs the letter of intent. 
Leon/Tristan made a motion to sign the letter of intent to sign up for net metering credits with CVEC. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Trustees of the Reservation – Request for Price Increase for Passes:

Chris Kennedy the Martha’s Vineyard Superintendent for the Trustees of the Reservation asked the DCC to review a proposal from them for a fee increase for over the sand vehicles permits for Norton Point Beach. Norton Point has a different fee for a Martha’s Vineyard residents and non-residents. He reviewed the various permits available for sale. The day passes are only available on Norton Point.
The proposed rate increases are as follows:

· Resident annual permit from $70.00 to $90.00

· Non-resident annual permit from $120.00 to $140.00

· Resident combination permit from $235.00 to $250.00

· Non-resident combination permit from $285.00 to $300.00

· Resident day pass permit from $24.00 to $50.00

· Non-resident day pass permit from $35.00 to $60.00

Chris said the increase on the day pass is quite a bit more because if we go back to 2006 when they began to first offer the day passes, the idea was to get people introduced to the property with hopes they would purchase an annual pass. That has not been the case and he believes it is because of the low cost. People can take the monies they spent on the day pass and apply it to an annual permit. The day pass is a sizable increase. He reviewed what other towns charge for over the sand vehicle permits. A discussion was held.  Tristan asked if the increased revenue would be passed on to the County. Chris said under the current agreement if the Trustees earn 10% more than $270,000.00 a year in income for Norton Point; that would increase the annual payment to the County by 10%.  This should generate an additional $27K to the County. Tristan said he thinks there should be a public hearing before increasing the fees. Christine said the hike in the daily fee may make it unaffordable for local families to go to the beach for the day. She has spoken to a few individuals and they feel that most of the residents that go out to Norton Point will buy a seasonal pass and everyone will pile into one car. Tom said he would like to see the day pass for the residents lower than $50.00. Tristan had concerns about the cost of the resident passes too. Chris said he is open to discuss the resident day pass cost. It was agreed to advertise a public meeting for comments from the residents for April 23rd.
Manager’s Report:
· Town Meetings (4/8/14) – Edgartown, Oak Bluffs, Tisbury and West Tisbury – both articles passed in all the towns (CPC funding for electrical at the Courthouse, VHCAP funding for FY2015)
· County Advisory Board (CAB) met today at 2pm. They reviewed the FY2015 budget as presented and did not have any changes and amendments. They approved transfer of $60K from the Capital Improvement Fund to the FY2014 Capital Improvement budget for painting of the Courthouse. 
Leon/Tom made a motion to move $60,000.00 from the Capital Improvement Fund to the FY2014 Capital Improvement Budget. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.

*John Alley left at 6:35pm

· The CAB also approved amendment to the FY2014 VHCAP budget because of additional grant funding. They agreed to have the County explore the possibility of acquiring the VNA building for use by the Center for Living. 

· Scenic Road Committee (created by MV Commission) – The DCC is being asked to appoint one or more members to this committee. The initial meeting is scheduled for April 30th at 5:30pm. The Mass in Motion grant - the County is working on the concept for “Complete Streets” to assure that the future projects allow shared use for bike and pedestrian traffic as well. Martina believes it would be beneficial to have someone who is already active and adverse in the issues to represent the County. 
· Audit – we should receive it before the next DCC meeting. The auditors are waiting for a presentment letter to be returned to them. 

Old Business:

Lenny asked if Tristan was able to connect with the MV Fisherman’s Association. Tristan said he has not. 

Tom/Tristan made a motion to go into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to possible or current litigation if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining or litigating position of the public body between the Airport and the County and the Chair so declares and may in accordance with MGL Ch. 30A§21(a)(3) and not to reconvene to open session and to invite Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Administrative Assistant to the County Manager to participate in the meeting. So voted. Isreal yes, Hallahan yes, Todd yes, Melinda yes and Jason yes. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Meeting was adjourned at 6:55pm. 

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· Airport Commission Ballot  
· Steamship Authority New Boat Specs
· Manager’s Report

· Airport Commission Letter from John Alley

· Cape & Vineyard Net Metering Sales Slideshow

· Norton Point Beach Sticker Sample & Income Spreadsheet
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